BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES DRAFT 
Spring Meeting   

Friday 23rd April 2021
at 2.00pm
via ZOOM
1 Welcome
Present: Alan Cory Wright (Auchessan, Chair), Morven Frost (Duncroisk/Boreland, vice Chair), Richard Barclay (Innerhadden, Vice chair), Alastair Riddell (North Chesthill), Andrew Sanderson (Auch & Invermearnan), Colin Buchan (Garth), George Eveleigh (Corie Carie), Andrew Warwick (NTS), Jeremy Robinson (Kynachan/ Dalchosnie), John Campbell- Smith (Borders DMG), John Holland (SRUC), Niall Robertson and Rob de Sales la Terriere (Crossmount), Nicola Colquhoun & Emma Paterson (Auchlyne), Iain Hope (Nature Scot), Tom Turnbull (ADMG), Victor Clements Secretary)
2 Apologies
Iain Wotherspoon (Glenlyon Estate), Neil McAdam (Garth), Graeme Anderson (Kiltyrie)
3 Minutes of previous meeting
The minutes were taken as read, proposed by John Holland and seconded by Richard Barclay. 

4 Matters Arising
There had been significant heather beetle damage within the DMG in 2020. All members should be aware of this for the coming season.

5 Election of Office Bearers
No change to office bearers for coming season. The Chair had spoken to Morven Frost about stepping up from vice chair to Chair in 2022, and we will progress on this basis. Elections, if required, are held at spring meetings.
6 Accounts & Budget for 2021-22
There is £12,790.47 in account at the moment, with all subscriptions received and invoices settled. This includes £1000 set aside for drone trial at North Chesthill.

During 2020, FLS changed their procedures to pay ADMG directly for their subscription, so our income and ADMG subscription have reduced accordingly, the latter of which now sits at around £4500. FLS still pay the net BDMG element of subscription to us.

During the year, we spent £250 on a new BDMG logo, but had reduced meeting expenses.

Looking ahead to 2021-22, VC had quoted £5700 to update deer management plan. The projected budget to March 2022 would leave us with £8145.47 in the bank. It was therefore agreed to maintain the current subscription rate of £14 per stag.

VC to get accounts independently audited. This was an action point from previous meetings that was not yet actioned. 

7 Reviewing the 2020- 21 Season

NE Group

Innerhadden had a good season, with all hinds taken before Christmas to take advantage of venison market at that time. Some signs of mortality at the moment, but nothing unusual.
Crossmount had a good season, although difficult towards the end with poor weather. Weights were generally good.

North Chesthill had a more difficult season. Some mortality, and also some issues with fluke and warble flies, perhaps as a carry over from weather conditions last year.

Garth too mentioned very difficult weather towards end of season.

Corie Carie had targeted older hinds in poorer condition. Good season overall. Younger animals looking good. More over- wintering stags on the ground. Some snow damage to fences.

Dalchosnie/ Kynachan had good season. Animals good condition. Some limited mortality. Lot of deer in snow conditions along Scheihallion road, which was very unusual.

NW Group

No reports from NW sub group.

Middle Group

NTS had a good season. Grazing rights had been taken in hand from two farms, and sheep removed. This was encouraging more deer to use the ground, so NTS culls may increase in subsequent years. No signs of fluke in deer this year. A new fence at FLS Boreland was diverting more deer on to FLS ground.
Boreland Estate has culled more hinds than target. Good season. Little mortality.

South Group
The season at Auchessan was short, with a small number of animals taken.
SRUC had taken a smaller number of stags in their woodland, but COVID had disrupted things, and they were not able to make use of night shooting provision.

Auchlyne had a good season. All hinds were culled in- house with no guests. No obvious mortality to date.

Iain Hope of Nature Scot indicated that BDMG comments were similar to those across the country. Not much mortality overall. Some culls were lower because of COVID. BDMG cull remained broadly in line with expectations and targets.

Tom Turnbull for ADMG reported some culls down 20-30%. FLS cull was well down across the country. Mortality was patchy.
8 Group count discussion
The DMG had a good count in early March in perfect, open weather conditions, although there was mist on the second day. One or two areas where probably under- counted (Boreland/ Invermearnan), so while the deer total is the lowest in many years, in reality, it is probably stable. Need to keep an eye on numbers in NE area so that these do not get away.

Morven Frost thanked all those who helped in the count. There was good co-operation between neighbours throughout.
9 Coronavirus/ season ahead

It is not obvious that the COVID situation affected the overall cull within Breadalbane, but venison prices where certainly poor, and it is difficult to tell if people can sustain this for another year, which is likely to be difficult. One local game dealer was winding up his business, leaving BDMG very reliant on one main firm only. There is a marked disparity between the poor prices for wild venison and the high prices for farmed venison. There is a lot of venison sitting in storage at the moment. ScotGov are providing funds to market wild Scottish venison south of border. It will be important that people spread stag culls across the season to level out production a bit.
Highland Game are going lead free this year, which is an ongoing change that people will need to adjust to.

The suggested culls for 2021- 22 will be along lines of the season gone by as the overall population appears to be stable.
10 Recruitment/ mortality Counting 2021
All DMG members should look to undertake recruitment counts as normal between now and 21st May. The March count did give a good sense of the number of calves at that time, but mortality may well have taken place since then, and an accurate recruitment figure was the key metric in helping us with population modelling. It is important to get a good distribution of counts across the DMG area to allow for variation. Any unusual mortality should also be reported.

11  Deer Management Plan

The following messages have arisen from analysis of questionnaires returned as part of upgrading current deer plan:

Achieving an effective habitat monitoring strategy

BDMG undertook HIA in 2018 which was superficially quite effective, but the data was not well distributed, and we need to work with 6-8 members to upgrade their capacity and deliver a good programme in 2022.
VC to set up meeting with ACW, Iain Hope, John Holland and others about how to progress this.

Distribution of deer numbers

The accumulation of woodland creation schemes and removal of some sheep flocks was causing deer to change their distribution and movements, to the point of making the population models difficult to work. There is no easy answer to this. People just need to be aware of the changing situation, and we will become more dependent on estate stalkers being aware of how things are evolving.

Changing Sheep dynamics

Sheep numbers in northern sub areas are fairly stable, but decreases of up to 1000 in each of the other sub areas. Loss of hefted flocks allows sheep on neighbouring ground to stray further, and there are several areas throughout the DMG where several hundred sheep are on adjacent ground and sometimes causing disruption.
Deer on low ground

There are ongoing efforts to stop deer from accessing low ground especially around Kinloch Rannoch, and Killin Golf course, but also more generally, several DMG members having to cull marauding stags in low ground fields and plantations. There do not appear to be any issues which are not being dealt with.

10 deer per sq km

One of the recommendations of the Deer Working Group report is that deer densities are capped at 10 per sq km. This would impact on c 35% of the BDMG area which has densities up to 16 per sq km, primarily because of fertility of underlying geology. It is not known how this matter will be taken forwards, as many complex issues are involved, but it is likely to place more importance on habitat monitoring, and justifying why certain densities are appropriate in some areas.

There was a discussion on mapping sheep densities so that we could look at overall herbivore pressure, and ways of doing that which would protect the data of individual owners.

FLS Fencing

FLS have had their fencing budget reduced. This should not be too big an issue within BDMG in the period of this plan, but all are encouraged to keep aware of the state of march fences with FLS, and to contact them quickly if there is an issue. FLS may negotiate agreements for fence upkeep with individual neighbours as appropriate.

Woodland Creation

There were 692 ha of new woodland created in last 5 year period within BDMG area, with another 650 ha estimated going forwards, as well as JMT proposal to fence East Scheihallion.
Most of the schemes were 50-160 ha, some of which might have deer implications locally, but perhaps more important is the accumulated impact. We have no further information on the JMT proposal, who have since intimated to Chair that they wish to leave the DMG. Several members expressed disappointment at this as ongoing liaison will still be required. JMT apparently leaving all their DMG areas, and have meeting with ADMG to discuss.

There are reports of some other woodland management companies leaving deer management groups as well.

Public Access Pressures

Several areas within the BDMG area came under very considerable pressure in 2020 after lockdown was released, with many people unable to holiday abroad, and this is likely to be the case again this summer, for a longer period, with the added problem of very high wildfire risk at present. Visitor numbers had increased several fold at a number of locations. People were generally being responsible, but the numbers were very considerable, and some areas were suffering from well publicized dirty camping, vandalism, littering and cars blocking access along roads and suchlike. PKC have a budget for additional rangers this summer, but managing visitor pressure is likely to be challenging in 2021.

Venison Prices

Mentioned previously, this is a serious issue for many at present, and it may take some time for prices to improve again.

Reducing sporting demand for stags

It is apparent from the questionnaires that many people are cutting back on their let stags, with a reduction of over 20% to 567 in this 5 year period. Some may increase again beyond this point, but here may be an opportunity in the short term to reduce numbers a bit to allow some of these other issues to work their way through the system. It is certainly the case that the emphasis on sporting is decreasing, and the emphasis on environmental is going up.
VC looking to have deer plan ready to endorse by autumn meeting. Most of the preparatory work has been done already, but with some significant modelling and HIA work still to do.

12 Health & Safety matters

There was some discussion about the availability of cameras now and the scope for posting images or videos online on social media. All members to be aware of this and to organize their business accordingly to avoid any situations which could be reported or misrepresented. The vast majority of postings are positive or harmless/ benign, but there was also the possibility of more malicious or inappropriate use of imagery, and we should all be aware of this, especially when visitor pressure was very high at the moment.

It is good practice to have a policy on use of social media for your guests, and all members should be encouraged to have such a policy in place if they do not already have one.

13 Wider Deer Management Issues

Nature Scot Update

The 10 deer per sq km issue is complex, and Nature Scot not yet sure how to approach that. Many issues to consider.
There are a lot of issues in the DWG report, a lot of work for NS. Some issues are legislative, but others involve new ways of working.

NS will certainly be continuing to support DMG areas.

BDMG will be due a helicopter count in near future. We should also be aware of possibilities with drone counting, with company looking at this coming to Glen Lyon on 5/6th May. This technology is moving quickly now. With 3 X foot costs in 5 years, the urgency for helicopter counting within BDMG is low.
The NS budget for habitat monitoring and site condition monitoring of designated sites is reducing. NS willing to consider joint approach to monitoring sites with BDMG personnel in 2022.

ADMG Comment
There were a number of key recommendations arising out of DWG report that ADMG were considering how to approach, including the use of lead free ammunition, the use of night sights, no closed season for stags, a national cull database, ceasing the DMG assessments, less focus on DMGs and a planned cull approval process.

There was a concern that ADMG were turning too green too quickly.
ADMG were heavily involved in efforts to maintain a current venison market, and to try and re-establish things beyond COVID, but it was a difficult task. ScotGov have been helpful with funding.
It is now significantly more difficult to export trophy heads post Brexit, requiring a signed veterinary certificate.

ADMG have produced a “Declaration of Upland Deer management”, partly for the election process, but also potentially to be used going forwards.

COVID had disrupted meetings, but there were 4 X virtual meetings over the last year, all well attended. The ADMG AGM is scheduled for 23rd June in Inverness, COVID allowing.
14  Next meeting (s)

The next full meeting would be on Friday 22nd October 2021, at 2pm in Molteno Hall, or online or part online if appropriate.
15  AOCB
The Chair had given some thought to changing the name of the Group to something that would suggest at wider land management responsibility, but considered it more appropriate to maintain the current name as that was primarily what the group was designed to provide a forum for. The vast majority of DMG members had a wide range of objectives anyway, so in practice, there already was a wide degree of integrated management within the area.

The DMG had been contacted by ScotGold, the mining company at Tyndrum, who were looking to contact owners with regards to mineral sampling over a wider area in 2021. VC to circulate contact details for ScotGold to DMG members, who could contact them if they so wished.

The autumn meeting would be set up as a normal meeting in Molteno Hall, but a hybrid model bringing in some members online will be investigated, or a return to online only might be required if circumstances dictate.
